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Karatu, Tanzania – I recently had the privilege to visit a primary school here in this small city between Arusha and the Serengeti.  The road into the school was rough dirt.  As we bumped along, we passed several men encouraging pairs of oxen to continue pulling carts laden with farm produce or water.  Most of the villagers are farmers, although, as in every Tanzanian community we visited, there is no shortage of entrepreneurs with small businesses.
The name of the school was Eudora Primary School.  It is run by a no-nonsense Principal who spoke to us for nearly 30 minutes through an interpreter.  She was justifiably proud of the continual progress her school has made over the past decade.  Her students passing the national examinations to attend secondary school have risen from 46% to consistently over 90%.   There are shortages in supplies and classrooms, she explained, but her staff of 22 teachers manage to use just 12 classrooms to educate over 700 students.  I liked the school motto written in English and prominently displayed on her office wall, “Education is a Work.”
She gave us the opportunity to visit three of those classrooms and to interact with students and their teachers.  The first group we visited was in a classroom of older students, probably equivalent to our 6th through 8th grades.   The teacher (who was the lone man on the faculty) had firm control of the class of about 50-60.  The students wore uniforms with maroon v-neck sweaters over white shirts.  The boys were mostly wearing khaki trousers, and the girls wore blue skirts.  Uniforms are mandatory for school children in Tanzania, and each school has its own unique colors.  Although there is no cost for attending primary schools, parents do have to pay for the uniforms, which all looked clean and pressed.  Most of the children were wearing some form of sandals or sneakers (all functional with no fashion statements).  There were some students, perhaps 10, who were wearing black sweaters, instead of maroon.  The Principal had explained to us that these were “street children” who were orphans or who had been abandoned.  They were given these uniforms by the school.  It did not appear to be a disgrace to have the black sweaters.
When the teacher learned that I am a retired science and mathematics teacher, he invited me to put a problem on the blackboard.  I saw no high tech classroom equipment, such as whiteboards, here. The teacher uses chalk and blackboard, the students have pencils and small notebooks.  There are no projectors, “smart boards,” computers or calculators, although I did see some of the older students with rudimentary cell phones.  
After the students stood and proudly sang the Tanzanian national anthem for us (and we sang an American song for them), I decided to write on the blackboard a simple geometry problem, a right triangle with one side of 12, another of 5, with a question mark next to the hypotenuse (the longest side, which is opposite to the right angle).   I then asked, in English, if anyone would like to come forward to solve the problem and to signify wanting to try by raising their hand.  I held up a U.S. dollar bill to be awarded for the first correct answer.  A lot of hands went up!
One girl (in a black sweater) was the first to come forward, then two boys in maroon, but all three thought that I was asking for them to solve for the area.  After they had written the correct area formula, A = 1/2 b*h, I told them that area was not what I was looking for.  Soon one older boy with a back pack over his black sweater, came forward, wrote out the Pythagorean Theorem, and while showing his work on the board, found the correct answer (13).  What really impressed me was that he manually found the square root without a calculator - a process that I had forgotten long ago, and one that I doubt that any American student could now do.  When I gave him the dollar, his classmates cheered.  A group of enthusiastic students surrounded us as we took several photos and selfies. 
After we departed this group of youngsters, we visited another classroom of younger students (probably grades 3-5) who were learning English.  Their teacher, a middle-aged woman, asked some to stand and tell us in English their name and which occupation they aspired to.  Most of the answers seemed to parallel exactly what their American counterparts would have said (lawyer, physician, teacher, engineer, accountant, etc).  When one of my colleagues asked if anyone would like to be President of Tanzania, everyone enthusiastically raised hands.  They also sang the national anthem for us (no one knelt).
Our final classroom was taught by a tall, young woman.  Her class was kindergarten through 3rd grade and had 80 students!!! As with the other classrooms we visited, she had absolute control of these youngsters.  They all had facial expressions so joyful when we interacted with them.  Likewise it was total joy for us in our group.  As with all the Tanzanian children we visited, they were fascinated by the photos we took of them and circled around us begging to have their pictures taken so that they could see themselves and their friends.
 As we bid Kwaheri (good bye) to our new friends, I marveled at this educational success.  There are no school busses; children walk to the school (some nearly 3 miles).  Prior to classes beginning, all students are tasked with cleaning the grounds and the classrooms; they do the same at the end of the school day.  I was told that most families want very much for their children to do well in school as a pathway to later success in life, even if it means that they will ultimately leave the farm.  If only American school children (and teachers and administrators) could visit Eudora Primary, they might develop an increased appreciation for our incredibly good fortune.  And they may also learn to appreciate what we have, and don’t have.
I thought you might like to know.
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